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The United States congratulates the people of Rwanda on their active and
peaceful participation in the presidential election held August 4. However,
we are disturbed by irregularities observed during voting and reiterate long-
standing concerns over the integrity of the vote-tabulation process.

We commend the Rwandan media for reporting on complaints of harassment of
some opposition candidates and Rwandan citizens during the campaign. We
likewise commend average citizens, the National Electoral Commission, and
government officials for speaking out and addressing those complaints. We
applaud the televised debate, while noting that voters’ understanding would
have benefited from broader participation of the candidates themselves.

We remain concerned by the lack of transparency in determining the
eligibility of prospective candidates. We hope the new electoral law to be
debated in the next session of Parliament will clarify that process well
before the 2018 parliamentary elections.

The United States stands by the people of Rwanda in their efforts to build
strong democratic and inclusive institutions in order to ensure long-term
stability and a democratic, prosperous future for all.
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Press Releases: Niger’s National Day
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On behalf of the Government of the United States, our congratulations to the
government and people of Niger as you celebrate your nation’s independence.

The United States will continue to work with Niger to encourage economic
growth, assist with counterterrorism efforts, and support a vibrant civil
society. We value our strong, multi-faceted partnership and commend Niger’
critical role in ensuring stability in the Sahel.

We extend to the people of Niger wishes for peace and prosperity as you
celebrate the 57th anniversary of your independence.
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Washington, DC
August 4, 2017

Today, the United States submitted a communication to the United Nations, in
its capacity as depositary for the Paris Agreement, regarding the U.S. intent
to withdraw from the Paris Agreement as soon as it is eligible to do so,
consistent with the terms of the Agreement. As the President indicated in his
June 1 announcement and subsequently, he is open to re-engaging in the Paris
Agreement if the United States can identify terms that are more favorable to
it, its businesses, its workers, its people, and its taxpayers.

The United States supports a balanced approach to climate policy that lowers
emissions while promoting economic growth and ensuring energy security. We
will continue to reduce our greenhouse gas emissions through innovation and
technology breakthroughs, and work with other countries to help them access
and use fossil fuels more cleanly and efficiently and deploy renewable and
other clean energy sources, given the importance of energy access and
security in many nationally determined contributions.

The United States will continue to participate in international climate
change negotiations and meetings, including the 23rd Conference of the
Parties (COP-23) of the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change, to protect
U.S. interests and ensure all future policy options remain open to the
administration. Such participation will include ongoing negotiations related
to guidance for implementing the Paris Agreement.

For further information, please contact Yoon Nam in the Bureau of Oceans and
International Environmental and Scientific Affairs (OES) at namys@state.gov.
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Coalition to Defeat ISIS

Special Briefing
Brett McGurk

Special Presidential Envoy for the Global Coalition To Counter ISIS, Office
of the Special Presidential Envoy for the Global Coalition To Counter ISIS

Press Briefing Room
Washington, DC
August 4, 2017

MS NAUERT: Hi, everybody. How are you all doing today? Good to see you —

QUESTION: Tired.

MS NAUERT: Good to see you back. I know, it’s Friday late in the day,
summertime. So you all get good camper awards for coming in today. Thank you
so much for being here on this Friday. We have our Special Presidential Envoy
to the Global Coalition to Defeat ISIS, Brett McGurk, who’s here with us. I
know you heard from Brett just a couple weeks ago at the end of the ISIS – D-
ISIS coalition meeting here in Washington. And so Brett wanted to come in
today to provide you all with an update as to where things stand in the
campaign.

So without further ado, Brett’s here with that.

MR MCGURK: Thank you. Okay, thanks everybody for coming. I thought what I’d
do today – you heard from the Secretary for a kind of trip around the world
six months in here since he arrived about everything going on in the world
and the activity here at the State Department. And what I thought I’d do is
drill in a little bit more on what he discussed about the very important –
one of our key priorities here at the department, about the campaign against
ISIS.

So I want to focus on the overall campaign, as a global campaign, but dive in
a little bit to the so-called “caliphate” in Iraq and Syria and kind of bring
you into what we’re doing every day and how it’s working interagency
throughout our government, and particularly our diplomats here at the State
Department.

A few topline points – I think this is important – if you go back to when
ISIS really arrived on the international scene back in 2014, we had 40,000
foreign fighters from 110 countries around the world pouring into Syria and
Iraq. They controlled what was effectively a quasi-state. They were able to
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mass and maneuver force all around Iraq and Syria, taking entire cities,
controlling millions of people under their domain. Since that time, they have
lost about 70,000 square kilometers of territory in Iraq and Syria. About 78
percent of the territory they used to hold in Iraq, they can no longer
operate in, and about 58 percent of the territory they used to hold in Syria,
they can no longer operate in.

Importantly, of all that territory that they have lost, they have not
regained. When our coalition supports elements on the ground to retake
territory from ISIS, they have never been able to reclaim that territory. So
this is not a campaign in which you go and you clear, you can’t hold, and
they come back. They have never been able to retake any of this ground and
we’re going to make sure that that continues. Importantly – not just
territory, but even more important, people. Five – almost 5 million people
who had been living under ISIS are no longer living under ISIS. They have
been liberated by coalition-enabled operations on the ground.

Also critically important, a few years ago you saw migrants and refugees
pouring out of this part of the world. We have now reversed that flow. In
Iraq alone, about 2 million people have returned to their homes in areas that
have been cleared from ISIS. These are areas used to be under the control of
this terrorist group. Now, you have people actually returning to their homes
– 2 million people. That is almost unprecedented in a conflict like this in
terms of getting returnees back, and it’s due to a lot of the work that the
Secretary mentioned here at the podium the other day about our stabilization
and humanitarian effort that goes in parallel with any military campaign.

The force we’re working with, the Iraqi Security Forces – we have trained as
a coalition 100,000 members of the Iraqi Security Forces in total. They have
never lost a battle. This was an Iraqi Security Force that had almost
collapsed. Those forces, those units that we have trained as a coalition have
never lost a battle. In Syria, when it comes to the campaign against ISIS, we
are working primarily with the Syrian Democratic Forces. That’s a force of
now about 50,000 – it’s about half Arab, half Kurd. They also have never lost
a battle. Not only have they never lost a battle, the training courses – and
I’ve been to Syria about six times now, three times over the past six months
– our training courses on the ground in Syria are full. As we move into
areas, particularly among the Arab – Sunni Arab population, our training
classes are full because these people want to get back to their homes and
kick ISIS out of their areas. So our training classes are full; they’ve never
lost a battle.

Also very importantly, elements of what we call the vetted Syrian opposition
have particularly in a part of Syria, which I’ll look to – point to on the
map, supported by the Turkish forces an area known as the Euphrates Shield
zone, also very effectively cleared ISIS out of key terrain that they had
held.

Here’s what’s really important: Over the last six months, we have
dramatically accelerated this campaign, and you heard about some of this from
Secretary Tillerson. Nearly 30 percent of all the territory that has been
retaken from ISIS – about 20,000 square kilometers – has actually happened in



the last six months. As you know, the campaign against Mosul is now finished
and in Raqqa, which I’ll talk to in more detail, about 45 percent of Raqqa is
now cleared. This is due to some key changes that were put in place very
early on – three changes – initiatives from President Trump, and I’ll just
highlight four of them.

Number one, and very importantly, this makes a tremendous difference on the
ground: the delegation of tactical authority from the White House, from
Washington, down through the chain of command to our commanders on the
ground. That has made a fairly tremendous difference in our ability to
actually seize opportunities from ISIS, and I’ll talk about one of those in
some detail.

Second, you’ve heard Secretary Mattis talk about it’s a campaign of
annihilation. We make sure that before we do a military operation, we
actually surround the enemy so that foreign fighters in particular cannot
escape. Every foreign fighter that made its way into Syria and Iraq, we want
to make sure that they can never make their way out of Syria and Iraq.

Third, from day one we look to how we can increase our burden-sharing from
the coalition. And that is why, as the Secretary mentioned when he was here
earlier this week, one of his first initiatives was to call on all members of
our coalition. And it’s now 73 members of our coalition, 69 countries, four
international organizations, one of the largest coalitions in history. And he
had all of those members here in March to talk about this next accelerated
phase of the campaign, and we raised in that session alone about $2 billion,
which really came in critical needs, particularly for the post-Mosul phase
and the humanitarian aspect of taking care of the IDPs from Mosul.

Finally, the whole-of-government effort to make sure that we’re working as a
government hand-in-glove with our colleagues in Treasury, the Department of
Defense, here at the State Department, and within in the NSC to make sure
that we’re taking advantage of opportunities, working not just in Iraq and
Syria, but also to sever the financial connections and propaganda networks
that continue to fuel terrorist groups like this.

So let me go in some detail, and I’ll turn to the map. The map has about nine
numbers on it, some of which I’ll spend a little more time on than others.
But I’ll start with the yellow – little yellow circle, yellow gumball number
one. That, of course, is Raqqa. About six months ago, ISIS was planning major
attacks in Raqqa. They were planning major attacks against the United States,
against our partners, and they were doing it in Raqqa using infrastructure of
a major city. Today in Raqqa, ISIS is fighting for every last block, and
trying to defend blocks that they are about to lose. They are fighting for
their own survival. It is a fundamentally transformed situation. The Raqqa
operation to seize Raqqa launched on June 6th, and as of today, as I
mentioned, the SDF has seized about 45 percent of Raqqa. And there was a very
detailed briefing at DOD yesterday from Colonel Dillon, who was on the ground
in Iraq, talking about the details of this operation.

The two axes of advance from east to west are actually about to connect. They
could connect now, but they have to clear some high-rise buildings before



they join forces at a roadway. And that’ll really help accelerate the second
phase of the operation to clear the rest of the city.

We estimate there’s about 2,000 ISIS fighters left in Raqqa. I’m always
hesitant to give numbers like that, because it’s – this is an inexact
science. We think there’s about 2,000 ISIS fighters left in Raqqa, and they
will – they most likely will die in Raqqa. UN estimates now – there’s about
25,000 civilians on the ground in Raqqa. It could be higher, but that is a UN
estimate. And what’s really happening in Raqqa – similar to what we saw in
Mosul but on a smaller scale – the ISIS fighters on the ground are using
these civilians as their own shields, as their own hostages. They are using
snipers to kill civilians who are trying to escape. They’re trying to put
suicide bombers in columns of displaced people as they try to get out – the
similar tactics we’ve seen from this barbaric terrorist organization in other
cities.

The campaign to seize Raqqa was enabled by an operation that came a few
months ago in the city of Tabqa, and that’s just to the left of the west of
the yellow gumball one. So Tabqa is right there just near Tabqa Dam, right on
– where the Euphrates kind of curves. And I want to highlight Tabqa because
it was critical to setting the conditions for the success we’re now seeing in
Raqqa and to really basically tightening the noose around ISIS. And I don’t
think it could’ve happened absent this delegation of authorities that I
talked about.

So – and I saw – I happened to see this up close because I was in Syria in
March, in the town of Ayn Issa, which is there on the map just north of
Raqqa. And we met with some of the local commanders who were sensing what was
happening with ISIS, and they told our military commander, General Steve
Townsend, who’s done an extraordinary job over the last year, that they sense
there’s an opportunity to catch ISIS by surprise in the city of Tabqa and at
the Tabqa Dam, and there’s an airfield there called the Tabqa Airport. And
they said, all we need is we need you to help us get across this body of
water – it’s about an 8-kilometer body of water – at night, drop us behind
ISIS lines, and then we can take it from there, basically catching ISIS by
surprise and seizing these three very strategic areas.

This was very important to close the noose on ISIS because ISIS was using
this area to get personnel and equipment in and out of Raqqa. It was pretty
audacious. It required us to put these fighters on helicopters, crossing
about eight kilometers of water at night. These fighters are incredibly
brave. Most of them have never been on a helicopter. It was also very
complicated because it was hard to tell exactly what was on the other side of
the water because we had never really been that far south.

General Townsend and our commanders approved this operation really within a
period of days. It launched. It took about six weeks to finish, but the
forces that we were talking about were right. They actually know the local
area. They caught ISIS by surprise. They were able to cease Tabqa, Tabqa Dam,
and the airport, and we really saw ISIS go into a bit of a reeling effect
after that. We saw a lot of their fighters trying to flee and their defenses
in Raqqa begin to degrade a little bit. So it was a really critical



operation, and it was done because authority’s been delegated down to seize
opportunities like that. It was a really important moment in this overall
campaign.

We also have had to work very closely, as forces converge in this area as the
Secretary mentioned, with – despite all of our tensions with Russia, we also
look for areas where we have to find a way to work together, and I think
Syria exemplifies that. This is particularly true in Tabqa because regime
forces – Syrian regime forces are very close to the area that our forces are
operating in, and we actually had an incident on June 18th in which our
forces shot down a Syrian jet that violated an agreement that we had on the
ground of where they could go and where they could not go.

Since then, we have drawn what we call a deconfliction line with the Russians
to help accelerate the campaign in Raqqa and to basically make clear where
their forces will be and where our forces will be. This has held extremely
well. This is now in place. Our military personnel speak with the Russians
every day, and we, of course, have diplomatic consultations on issues like
this far less frequently but whenever we need to. And the Secretary, of
course, is speaking with Foreign Minister Lavrov from time to time, and he’ll
see him soon at the ASEAN conference coming up later this weekend. So a very
important deconfliction line with the Russians has helped us enable and
accelerate the pressure on ISIS in Raqqa.

Now, what gets less attention – this is very non-glamorous work but very
critical work, and the Secretary specifically mentioned some of what our
diplomats are doing on the ground to make sure that in the wake of the
military campaign we are doing all we can on the humanitarian and
stabilization side as our forces move into Raqqa. So let me kind of describe
that a little bit, and I’ll give you some facts. I don’t want to delve too
much into facts, but it’s important to get a sense of really what’s going on,
and I’ve gone in and have seen this with my own eyes a few times.

So as IDPs come out of areas that have been controlled by ISIS – these are
people who have been living under ISIS for the last three years – we are
seeing almost all of the IDPs flow north into the lines of the force we’re
working with. They are not flowing west into regime areas; they are not
leaving to go stay with ISIS in the east; they are not flowing south into the
desert. They are all coming into the areas of the Syrian Democratic Forces.
Total now IDPs from this environment, not just Raqqa city but the
surroundings – about 324,000 IDPs. We track this every single day. As of this
morning, about 146,000 are in prepared sites and camps, about 177 or so
thousand in communities. And what we see in Syria, as the population comes
out from areas where the fighting is ongoing, they sit in transit camps. And
as the areas are cleared, as they’re de-mined, the population then returns.
We have seen this now repeatedly this pattern, which is a pretty good
pattern.

I was in Syria in March, again, near this town of Ayn Issa just north of
Raqqa, and we frankly saw thousands of IDPs sleeping on the side of the road,
living in dirt, in situations that were totally, totally unacceptable. This
area at the time was really almost inaccessible to the UN. This was before



the Tabqa operation had finished, so the UN really had no way to get in there
and it was a really unacceptable situation.

So we accelerated the deployment of some of our experts and diplomats here
from the State Department and from USAID to get key people on the ground who
could help enable NGOs to address this situation. And when I returned to
Syria in May, just a fundamentally different picture on the exact same road.
Before and after pictures – I think I even put a tweet out about some of the
before and after pictures. Two months earlier, thousands of people sleeping
in dirt on the side of the road; two months later, very well-maintained
camps, people in transit camps, and people being taken care of. That is due
to the work that our diplomats and our military civil affairs people do on
the ground every day, and they’re doing an extraordinary job.

So where are we today? Our experts working on the ground, we have finalized a
day-after-liberation plan for Raqqa. It will plan for up to 50,000 people in
Raqqa. As I mentioned, based on the UN estimates we think that figure is
lower, but we’re going to plan for the very worst case. As I mentioned, the
UN has now gained road access, so they’re delivering a fairly large number of
supplies. World Food Program, ICRC, and a number of other NGOs are operating
in these areas.

So I think the Secretary mentioned we’ve pre-positioned supplies so we’re
ready for the day after ISIS in Raqqa. And just to give you what – to tell
you what that means, we have food ready for about 447,000 people. We have
tents and shelters for an additional 50,000 people. We have medical treatment
facilities for about over 200,000 people. Water sanitation, hygiene – all
these things are getting pre-positioned to be ready for the day after ISIS.

How are we doing this with so few people on the ground? Number one, we have
the right people on the ground. So our humanitarian expert who’s in Syria, he
was just back here in Washington for consultations. His name is Al Dwyer from
USAID; he has led almost every major international response around the world,
just an incredibly dedicated public servant. And he’s doing a great job, and
he has connections with all of these NGOs on the ground.

We’re also working with the Raqqa Civilian Council, which is a group of
civilians from the area. They’re based in Ayn Issa. This is a temporary
structure. They are committed to having an election in Raqqa by May of next
year. But it’s also a necessary structure because we need local people on the
ground to help us deliver and facilitate aid. And the RCC alone has
coordinated the delivery of 830 metric tons of humanitarian aid to areas all
around Raqqa, and they’re very instrumental in planning the day-after
activities.

In terms of stabilization, I just want to really emphasize what the Secretary
said here from this podium earlier this week. We are committed to
stabilization, and that word is very important. This is not reconstruction;
it’s not nation building. Stabilization is demining. That means setting the
conditions for people to return to their homes. ISIS leaves landmines
everywhere so that people can’t return. We are committed to help to do all we
can by training locals to help demine critical infrastructure sites in



critical places to allow people to come home.

Stabilization also means rubble removal so that trucks and equipment can get
into areas of need. It means basic electricity, sewage, water, the basic
essentials to allow populations to come back to their home. And we have found
– learning some lessons from Iraq which I’ll get to – that this focus on the
basic elements of stabilization is a critical enabler for allowing people to
come back to their home – to their homes.

Now, sometimes we meet with local councils and they say, “We really want you,
the United States, to help us with the – you’re going to run the hospitals,
aren’t you? You’re going to run our school system.” And no, we’re not – we’re
not doing that. We’ve learned some lessons and we’re not very good at that,
and also that is not our responsibility. We will do basic stabilization.

When it comes to things like schools, if a local council says to us, “There
are five schools in the area and they’ve been totally wired with explosive
devices and landmines. Will you please help us there?” Yes, that is something
that we will do. If they need desks or chairs or chalkboards or something, we
can usually help find contractors from the local area to do that.

And so I’ll give you an example in Tabqa. The Tabqa Civilian Council, which
we’re also working with, these are local people from Tabqa. I met them. Not
long ago, they were all living under ISIS, and now they are working very hard
to try to restore life to their community. And they have told us about a
number of schools that are actually wired to explode, so we are now helping
to get deminers into the area to clear those schools. About five have already
been finished. And we’re going to do all we possibly can to have as many
schools as ready in Tabqa for the opening of the school year on September
15th. But again, in terms of school curriculums, teachers, all this, this is
the responsibility of the Syrians on the ground and the Iraqis on the ground,
not us.

In Raqqa we have about 400 of these critical infrastructure sites that we’ve
identified for the day after for immediate demining. About 100 of these sites
are really the priorities. We’re also getting contributions from our
coalition. I think we announced here when we had the coalition conference two
weeks ago two very unique and proactive funding mechanisms focused on Syria.
One, the Syria Recovery Trust Fund, which is now operating – which is now
able to operate in this area. And second, a donor consortium which is very
project-specific. As we identify the projects for stabilization, we can match
them with coalition contributors.

So that’s Raqqa. It’s ongoing. This will take time. This will be a very
difficult battle. Just because 45 percent of the city is cleared in two
months does not mean this will be finished in two – in another two months.
That’s not how these things go. Sometimes they go faster. Sometimes they go a
lot slower than you might anticipate. And I would anticipate in the center of
the city ISIS will put up a very difficult fight with suicide vests and
everything we’ve seen them do in other places.

Let me jump quickly to number two, the yellow gumball number two, and I’ll go



a little faster with some of these. This is the area known as the Middle
Euphrates Valley. A lot – some ISIS leaders, as they saw the writing on the
wall in Raqqa, tried to flee before the noose was tightened and surrounded –
before our forces really surrounded Raqqa, and they fled to some very small
dusty towns in this area of the Euphrates River. A town called Mayadin is one
of them and some other very small areas in this, what we call the Middle
Euphrates Valley.

I would just say any ISIS leader in these little small towns needs to have a
very good life insurance policy, because unlike when they’re living in a –
what these guys used to do is they live in civilian apartment buildings with
hundreds of people in the structure, which obviously makes it impossible for
us to target them, because we’re not going to target a civilian structure.

When they’re living in small towns and dusty villages, not only is it very
different for them – this is not the glamorous, so-called caliphate they
expected to find – it’s also a lot easier for us to find them. So in the last
six weeks alone, I think our DOD announced just yesterday about 13 key
leaders and associates have been targeted and eliminated in this area, and
that is only going to continue.

This area of the country also, I cannot emphasize enough, extremely complex.
And that is why deconfliction arrangements with the Russians will also be
increasingly important as we operate in this area. It’s a complex battle
space. These deconfliction arrangements are important, and that is why we’re
so focused on that.

Number three yellow gumball, this is a little garrison known as Tanf. We are
training a force there to fight ISIS in the Middle Euphrates Valley, because
the force we are training there is from the Middle Euphrates Valley. And that
training continues, and that is a very important mission in terms of our
overall counter-ISIS campaign.

This area also became fairly tense in mid-June with some – I don’t know if
I’d call it misunderstandings, but some perhaps misunderstandings from forces
operating in the area that led to some airstrikes from our military forces.
Since then, the situation has calmed down considerably. We have worked out
deconfliction arrangements which have been working quite well, and we’re
going to try to make sure that those stay in place. This is a very important
piece of Syria connected with our critical ally Jordan and our critical ally
Iraq, and we want to make sure that ISIS cannot fill space in this area
because it incorporates critical road networks, which I’ll talk to when I
discuss Iraq briefly.

The fourth yellow gumball, that is the southwest. This is very important
because, a little separate from the counter-ISIS campaign, but it’s a key
enabler for trying to remove this little red blotch, which is ISIS. This is
an ISIS cell right near the yellow circle number four. It’s an ISIS cell.
They’re known as the Jaysh Khalid bin Al-Walid. They are an ISIS affiliate.
When they move into an area and capture a village, which they did there a few
months ago, they do what ISIS does: they capture locals, they do gruesome
beheadings, and terrorize the local population. We are determined to remove



that cell from the southwest.

And importantly, as you know, we concluded with the Jordanians – and the
Jordanians were a critical driver of this process, our critical ally Jordan –
a ceasefire in the southwest with Jordan and Russia. And that ceasefire was
concluded on July 9th. It was finalized in Hamburg between President Trump
and President Putin, and it went into effect on July 11th. So we’re well into
the third week of it now, and the results have been quite promising thus far.
The fighting has largely stopped.

There’s a couple reasons for this. Unlike some other ceasefires that have
been tried in Syria, this ceasefire was a result of months of negotiation
with the Jordanians, who really know the terrain, and with the Russians, who
were there representing effectively the Syrian regime. Painstaking
negotiation, what we call the line of contact, meter by meter throughout the
southwest and throughout Dara’a City, so everybody understood where they
could go and where they could not go. And that map was initialed by all three
parties, and the ceasefire went into effect on July 11th.

We’re now seeing civilians beginning to return to this area, which is very
promising, and beginning to see landmines being removed as the fighting has
stopped. So we’re working very hard to make sure that that ceasefire remains
in effect, and so far it’s promising.

We also, if you look at the last six months in Syria and you look at the data
that the UN puts out, it’s actually interesting to just look at the trend
data that the UN puts out in terms of IDPs and refugee flows. This is from
UNHCR. In the last six months in this calendar year, about 440,000 IDPs in
Syria have actually returned to their homes. That’s a statistic you normally
don’t see in six-month increments. And 31,000 Syrian refugees, meaning
Syrians who fled outside of Syria, have also now returned to their homes in
the first six months of this year. So again, the reverse of the migrant
refugee outflow – that’s an important indicator and something, obviously, we
want to continue; very much in our interests and the interests of our
critical partners in this part of the world, particularly Jordan, Lebanon,
and Turkey, and, of course, our partners in Europe.

Back up on Syria writ large – the Secretary spoke with this and I can delve
into it a little bit more. If you think about really two phases in Syria,
right now this is phase one. We want to defeat ISIS. We have to defeat ISIS
because ISIS is trying to plan major attacks against us and our partners, as
I mentioned, and they’re still trying to do that. So long as ISIS is holding
territory, pretending to hold this caliphate with people under its domain,
the long-term political settlement in Syria goes increasingly out of reach,
and our first priority is to protect our homeland. So number one, defeat
ISIS. In parallel in phase one, want to de-escalate the overall violence in
Syria through a combination of de-escalation – deconfliction arrangements and
de-escalation areas such as the ceasefire we’ve reached in the southwest. So
we’re in phase one right now: defeat ISIS, de-escalate the overall situation.

In parallel in Geneva, very important talks about a future constitutional
process, about a future internationally monitored elections in which all



Syrians, including the diaspora, can vote. That is a condition that is
enshrined in a UN Security Council resolution, 2254, and we are determined to
getting to that point. So as the Secretary discussed, defeat ISIS, get de-
escalation arrangements in place, quiet down the overall situation, which
sets the conditions for an ultimate political solution, political settlement
of the civil war. And at the end of that process – and we can’t put a
timeline on it, but at the end of that process, we do not envision Bashar al-
Assad being in control of Syria from Damascus. Whether that is through a
constitutional process or an election or some combination, that is very
important, and some people asked us, well, why do you say that?

Look, it’s just reality. Syria – by World Bank estimates, about – more than
$200 billion to reconstruct Syria. It’s probably many multiples of that, and
the international community is not going to come to the aid of Syria until
there is a credible political horizon that can lead to a credible transition
in Damascus. That is the reality. So we are working through this two-phase
structure and are very committed to that roadmap that is outlined in UN
Security Council Resolution 2254.

Let me just jump over to Iraq, and I’ll start with the yellow gumball number
five. The number five is just to the west now of Tal Afar, and I have it
there because Mosul – as you know, the battle of Mosul has now completed, but
since the battle has completed, again, the less glamorous but just as
important phase of stabilization and humanitarian support is very much
underway. And again, this is very important. The reason we brought almost 70
countries here to the State Department in March was to make sure we had the
resources necessary for the post-ISIS phase in Mosul. In total in Mosul, we
saw 940,000 – the scale of Mosul compared to Raqqa is just – it’s really
hardly – not even comparable. Raqqa, as I mentioned, we think there’s about
25,000 civilians in Raqqa; Mosul is a city of about 1.5 million people.
Displaced from Mosul total – about 940,000 Moslawis were displaced from the
fighting, but most importantly, all of them received aid. This is almost,
again, unprecedented in terms of a humanitarian response. You did not see
thousands of people stranded. All of them received aid and assistance, and
this was because of the planning that went into the humanitarian response
plan together with the military plan.

Of the $2 billion that was raised in March – that’s about 500 million or so
from the U.S. – again, the ratio that we’ve mentioned before, we try to make
sure that it’s about three or four to one in terms of coalition contributions
to U.S. contributions when it comes to stabilization and humanitarian
response, and that’s a ratio we are looking to grow over the coming weeks.
Currently in Mosul about 838,000 people remain displaced. We’ve had returnees
of about 240,000.

We’re working very hard now in west Mosul – when I say “we,” I mean the
Government of Iraq, our coalition, the United Nations, and the people of
Nineveh Province – on stabilization projects. So in west Mosul, where the
damage is far more extensive than east Mosul, engineers – part of our
stabilization program funded in part by our coalition – they’ve assessed
about 200 schools, 20 electrical substations, seven sewage treatment plants,
hospitals, police stations, again, de-mining, making sure they’re refurbished



to set the conditions for people to return. The model is east Mosul, where
the battle ended about six months ago, and we already have – about 350,000
children are back in school and the population has really returned. And if
you talk to people who have walked the streets of east Mosul, I think they
come back with that – with that story, seeing it with their own eyes. A lot
of problems, to say the least, but we’re seeing people return to their homes
and we’re seeing life return.

Long-term reconstruction, as the Secretary mentioned. We’re focused on the
immediate stabilization. Long-term reconstruction is not – again, don’t look
to the United States to fit the bill for long-term reconstruction. This is an
international problem. ISIS is a challenge for the entire world. That is why
we built a coalition of 74 partners, one of the largest coalitions in
history, and I also give great credit to the Iraqi Government because they
are looking to fund – how to fund their long-term reconstruction needs. They
have a standby arrangement with the IMF, and they just passed a very
difficult budget amendment through their parliament. This is the kind of the
difficult stuff that doesn’t get much attention, but that really pays
dividends down the road. That releases another nearly a billion dollars from
the IMF.

They, the Iraqi Government, unveiled their – what they call 2030 vision to
the World Bank a couple weeks ago about reforms that they are committed to to
help fuel their international financing of their reconstruction. And Kuwait,
His Highness, the Emir Sheikh Sabah, has announced that Kuwait will host a
long-term reconstruction conference for Iraq probably in the early part of
next year. So those are obviously efforts that we will support.

When it comes to the next phase of the ISIS campaign in Tal Afar, that will
probably be the next battle. It’ll happen at a time of the choosing of the
Government of Iraq. We estimate there’s about 1,000 ISIS fighters or so in
Tal Afar among 20 to 40,000 civilians. So somewhat similar to Raqqa; a little
bit smaller, but it’ll be very difficult. This has been a hub for ISIS for
three years, it has been the home for many of their leaders, it has been a
place where terrible atrocities were committed against not only Sunni
Muslims, Shia Muslims, Yezidis. In this terrible fulcrum of ISIS atrocities,
many of them happened in Tal Afar. This will be very, very hard. The Iraqis
are committed to liberating the people of Tal Afar, and we are committed to
supporting them at a time of their choosing.

Yellow gumball number six – this is Hawija. We estimate about 1,000 ISIS
fighters in there. Again, numbers are hard to – sometimes hard to go by.
About 50,000 or so civilians in that pocket of territory – 50 to 80,000 if
you kind of look at the environs. This will also be a very complex operation
and this – similar to Mosul, this will have to involve cooperation between
the Kurdish Peshmerga, Iraqi Security Forces, and forces local to the area.
And Secretary Tillerson spoke actually over the last couple days with Prime
Minister Abadi and with President Barzani of the Kurdistan region about some
of these next steps and about our position on some very important issues that
Iraq is confronting.

Go quickly to the number seven. That is al-Qaim. That has also been a



heartland of ISIS. We will support the Iraqi Security Forces as they clear
that and restore sovereignty to their border with legitimate Iraqi Security
Forces, and we’re of course preparing for that. Number eight – I’ll just do
eight and nine quickly. Eight and nine are important because this is kind of
the phase after ISIS, and we’re asked a lot about what comes after ISIS. So
number eight, this is the main border crossing between Iraq and Jordan. It’s
about a billion dollars a month commerce route – very important for our key
ally of Jordan, of course very important for Iraq, the Government of Iraq,
and also Anbar province.

The Iraqis and the Jordanians have been working now to set the conditions to
open that highway, and we hope that can happen fairly soon, and I give them
great credit for what they’re putting in place. To get that open, that
billion dollar a month commerce route, that’s very important for the future
of this region and obviously something that we are supporting both
governments, encouraging them to move forward on that.

And number nine, the Arar border crossing with Saudi Arabia, this is a border
crossing that has been closed since 1990. Multiple U.S. administrations have
encouraged an opening between Iraq and Saudi Arabia. Those doors have
remained closed, really for decades, but we achieved a breakthrough. The
Iraqis and the Saudis, an initiative that they really launched on their own,
a breakthrough between Baghdad and Riyadh, which had now led to an – not only
exchanges of visits, but exchanges of key ministers and talking now about
opening that key border crossing for the first time since 1990. Again, a
critical commerce route, and that’s how you can kind of see the post-ISIS
situation come into shape. That’s very important, which is why I wanted to
include the nine on the map.

Let me just say briefly, beyond Iraq and Syria, why is it so important?
Because this is the so-called caliphate. The caliphate is what drew so many
of these foreign fighters to join ISIS and what makes it a global network.
They try to fund their so-called affiliates around the world from the
resources that they pick up in Iraq and Syria. We have dramatically targeted
and degraded their ability to resource themselves. We’ve dramatically
degraded their ability to get foreign fighters into Syria. It’s almost
impossible for them to do that now. And we are working to sever all of their
financial connections.

I thought I’d highlight, just finally, a way that we work throughout our
interagency, which again doesn’t get – sometimes doesn’t get as much
attention. The Treasury Department has a very robust program for finding who
in the organization of ISIS is a leader, who is handling money, and making
sure we designate those people so that they can never have any access to the
international financial system. And some of our colleagues, now recently
confirmed officials at the Treasury Department – Sigal Mandelker, Marshall
Billingslea – have done a great job in this.

And what’s really important, and when you see a ISIS list of designees, that
means they’ll never have access to the financial system. Whatever we know of
their finances are frozen. A lot of these guys living in the Euphrates Valley
probably never expect to have access to the international financial system.



But if their name – if you’re in ISIS and your name shows up on a Treasury
designation list, you’re not just being targeted by the Treasury Department.
So that is why there is a very close correlation between announcing a
designee and then eliminating these people from the battlefield. And even
since June of this year, three critical financial facilitators from ISIS have
been killed in coalition airstrikes in that Euphrates Valley area.

I think you’re all fairly familiar with what we’re doing – counter-messaging,
working with our partners in the region, counter-foreign fighters. We talked
about that before when I was here a couple weeks ago, so I won’t go too
deeply into that.

I would just conclude where I started on this map of the caliphate, rapidly
shrinking – 30 percent of their territorial losses in the last six months
alone, 20,000 square kilometers in the last six months alone. That is due to
some changes we have made in the campaign, and we are going to continue to
accelerate the pressure on ISIS until this entire organization collapses and
they cannot hold any physical territory from which they can threaten us.

So with that, I think I have time for a few questions.

QUESTION: Thank you, Mr. McGurk. Just one question. You said that the United
States is – don’t look at the United States for long-term reconstruction,
you’ll be engaged in just stabilizing the areas that are retaken. So what
does that mean for your partnership with the Peshmerga or with the Kurds?
Does that mean your partnership is about to come to an end, because it seems
to me that most of the areas that are predominantly Kurdish have been retaken
and also kind of stabilized?

MR MCGURK: Let me be very clear of what I mean. So in terms of our military
partnership, our training, our equipping relationships – the Iraqi Government
has a budget and their military force is about $10 billion, and they actually
look to the United States to be their primary supplier. They’re buying our
F-16s. They’re buying our equipment. That’s something that we very much
intend to continue. Our training relationship with the Peshmerga in
coordination with the Government of Iraq is also something that is historic
and that I think would intend to continue.

When it comes to the long-term reconstruction of these areas, that is not
something the U.S. can do on its own, nor is it something we should do on our
own. That is why we built an international coalition of 74 members to help,
and that’s why the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund, and other
international financial institutions – it’s very important for them to be
engaged here and critically important for the future of Iraq for the GCC to
be engaged. That’s why we’re very encouraged by the reconstruction conference
that the Kuwaitis have announced that they will host.

So we have an important role. We recognize our role as the United States of
America. But it is not the U.S. alone, because ISIS is a threat to the whole
world.

QUESTION: Hi, Brett. Just a few questions. First of all, can you tell us



whether the overall deterioration in Russian relations with America have had
any impact on your coordination in Syria? I know the Secretary said you were
still working on it, but have you felt any impact?

And then you said that you got this deconfliction line or ceasefire line in
the south but deconfliction arrangements in other areas. Are there any other
areas where that might shift to more of a – an agreement, or is that
something that we – that you’d see after Raqqa is finished?

And then I have one other question, but I can come back to you after that.

MR MCGURK: So it’s a great question. So no, so far we’ve not seen an effect
on our engagement with the Russians when it comes to Syria. And most of those
engagements, as I mentioned, are professional military-to-military
engagements, literally airmen talking to airmen to make sure we don’t – we
avoid accidents.

The second part of your question is also very important. So the southwest,
that is the one area where we’ve reached kind of a – it’s a political
agreement about a ceasefire, and with that agreement is not just a
deconfliction line with a ceasefire between the two sides, it also talks
about political arrangements in the area, making sure opposition arrangements
can actually remain intact. You’re kind of freezing everything in place. It’s
a very detailed arrangement. So it’s an actual ceasefire arrangement with the
Russians. That is the only part of the country that we have come to such an
arrangement. If there are other opportunities – to build on the military-to-
military talks that have gone very well, if there are other opportunities to
reach those types of arrangements to help settle down Syria in an interim
phase, we’re very much open to that. And so obviously, that’s something that
we’ll be talking to the Russians about, but so far the southwest is really –
is the only place that we have locked in place this ceasefire.

QUESTION: Just to follow up on that, the – there have been reports that the
CIA has stopped funding for the – its program to fund the Syrian opposition
that’s fighting Assad. Is that – you said the opposition was frozen in place.
Does that mean that the people you’ve – I’m just wondering how the – what’s
happening to them? Are they protected in this arrangement if you’re no longer
supporting them?

MR MCGURK: Yeah, so I can’t – well, it’s – I’m not going to talk about any of
that. I can just say the agreement that we reached with Russia has a very
detailed ceasefire line. The Russians have put their monitors on the northern
side of the line in Syrian regime territory to help monitor regime
violations, and so far the fighting has entirely stopped. And as we begin to
see people return to their homes, you begin to see an increase of
humanitarian aid. That is when you can get into a self-sustaining – self-
sustaining cycle, which is what we’re working towards.

QUESTION: As part of the post-ISIS political system, the kind of changes that
all this fighting is bringing about politically, for the Kurds the key issue
is the independence referendum. What’s your position on that? Are the Iraqi
elections a factor in your considerations?



MR MCGURK: Again, I think we’ve spoken to this. We are – we do not believe
this referendum is a good idea. It is ill-timed. It is not well-prepared, I
mentioned Hawija alone where critical engagements against ISIS still have to
take place with full cooperation from the Peshmerga and the Iraqi Security
Forces, and it could have potentially catastrophic consequences. So
obviously, we’re in very detailed discussions with the Iraqi leaders over
this, and that’s one reason Secretary Tillerson made a couple of important
calls over the last couple days.

QUESTION: Is the question – is the question a question of timing or of the
referendum itself?

MR MCGURK: Look, we’re focused right now on this referendum that Kurdish
authorities have said they want to hold on September 25th. It’s something the
U.S. Government is – firmly, firmly opposes.

Elise?

QUESTION: Did you say – when you talk about the numbers that are left in Iraq
and Syria, how many of the ones that have left the area do you think are dead
versus kind of fleed the region? Where do you see them – the bulk of them
going? Are they going more to Libya, are they going to Europe, and how do you
think that’s – once you consider ISIS kind of defeated in Raqqa and Iraq,
what’s the benchmark for that and how do you see the next kind of iteration
of the coalition in terms of once you consider ISIS quote/unquote “defeated?”

MR MCGURK: So it’s a great question and, look, until the – until we – and we
worked very closely with Turkey to help seal the entire border. So there’s
east of the Euphrates River where we did a lot on the Syrian side of the
border, there’s west of the Euphrates River where the Turkish operation,
Euphrates Shield, not only liberated Jarabulus and al-Rai, which were two key
border crossings, but also retook the town of Dabiq, which was like the
spiritual – the spiritual kind of – in ISIS propaganda, they believe the
final battle would happen in Dabiq. It was this kind of calling for people
from all around the world, and they actually changed their magazine after
that operation from Dabiq to Rumiyah. In any event, that was a very important
operation in Euphrates Shield.

Since the border has been sealed, ISIS fighters are not getting in and
they’re also not getting out. I can’t guarantee that in ones and twosies they
can’t find a smuggling route, but they were coming by the thousands and it’s
down at least by 90 percent, and we are not finding ISIS fighters being able
to leave Syria. Not too long ago, what they would do is plan a terrorist
attack in Raqqa, they would train a unit – kind of a terrorist combat unit –
they would then infiltrate out, they would hang out in Manbij, they would
then infiltrate out and go conduct an attack such as in Paris or in the
Brussels airport. That’s what they used to do, and they were developing that
capacity. They cannot do that anymore.

So what are we doing? We’re building a database of who these people are as we
find names on the battlefield, and we have a very robust, through our
coalition intelligence gathering – we call it sensitive site exploitation –



if we find a cell phone, an address book, we vet the names, we find out who
they are, we share them with host nations. So if it’s a French name, we’ll
share it with French authorities. And we’ve built a database now of almost
19,000 names which are now all in an INTERPOL database so that any member of
our coalition, any member of INTERPOL has access to that database, so that if
there’s somebody that fought in Syria and happened to have gotten out and in
a routine border stop or routine search, routine traffic stop, they can
actually be identified.

So the next phase of the coalition is obviously a little less emphasis on the
ground operations in Iraq and Syria, because those ultimately will conclude.
Although we have some time to go, they ultimately will conclude. It is
information sharing – that is the critical enabler to helping us protect our
homelands against these people.

And that’s one reason this coalition – we heard it when we all gathered here
a couple weeks ago – it’s strong, will remain intact, and continues to grow.
We just added four African countries to the coalition about three weeks ago,
because this is a global network, and as we make – as we succeed against
these networks, more and more countries want to come join and be part of
this.

Yes, sir.

QUESTION: Mr. McGurk, I have a few questions. First of all, as you know, the
Special Forces – U.S. Special Forces Commander General Thomas at Aspen talk
said the U.S. urged YPG to rebrand itself to avoid Turkish concerns and give
the group a voice in Syria’s future. And he added that, in a quote, that’s
how “McGurk was able to keep them in the conversation.” So is this rebranding
itself, is this your idea?

And secondly, any plan on going into Deir ez-Zor once Raqqa is cleared?

And lastly, is YPG going to return from the lands which belongs to Arabs once
everything is settled down? Thank you.

MR MCGURK: Okay, so General Thomas has done an incredible job from day one of
this campaign, going all the way back to the battle of Kobani, and you might
remember Kobani surrounded by thousands of ISIS fighters. Had Kobani fallen,
the whole border would have been gone to ISIS. And it was some of our friends
in Iraq – our Kurdish friends in Iraq – who actually put us in touch with
some of the Kurdish fighters in Kobani at the time to develop some contacts,
allowed us to get some military equipment to them. And then we worked very
closely with Turkey – I was a part of this; I was in Ankara – to open a
corridor for the Iraqi Kurdish Peshmerga to come into Kobani to help turn the
tide of that battle. It was a historic moment, and over the course of the
battle of Kobani, we killed 6,000 ISIS fighters. It was the first time they
lost a battle and it really was the turning point.

So after that battle, when we met some of the fighters from Kobani and we
said, look, how are we going to really take the fight to ISIS in some of
these other areas? We have to recruit Arabs into the force. And so you have



to have an umbrella that embraces the Arab component of the force, with the
key principle being – it’s our key principle in Syria – as areas are
liberated from ISIS, they should return to the local people from those areas.
That’s first and foremost our priority. So therefore we had to have an
umbrella that would bring in as many people as possible – Kurds, Arabs,
Christians, Syriacs, all these guys – working together as a cohesive force,
not working together as different units, which is not militarily effective.
And so General Thomas was a part of that, and it’s actually been very
effective. Again, as I said, all of our training classes are full. They’re
full of Sunni Arabs, they’re full of Christians, they’re full of people from
these areas who want to liberate their towns. So I think overall it has been
successful.

Deir ez-Zor. Deir ez-Zor is on the map. It’s just to the northwest of yellow
gumball number two. What makes Deir ez-Zor complicated, it is a – it’s a city
with an airfield in which Syrian army forces have been surrounded and
besieged by ISIS for almost three years. They have some thousands of their
own fighters in there. Some of their best units are in there surrounded by
ISIS. And Syrian army forces are determined to break the siege of Deir ez-
Zor. I think just look at what the Russian – there was a Russian general who
gave a briefing a few weeks ago, talked about that operation. They’re about
140 kilometers away now. They have a pretty long ways to go. I think it’s a
decent assumption that over time – it’s going to take them some time – they
will probably succeed in that mission, but how much further they go from
there is something that remains to be seen and is why we’ll be in fairly
detailed discussions with the Russians through military channels on that.

QUESTION: Thank you. After ISIS is defeated, do you think that Kurdistan will
be a U.S. strategic ally?

MR MCGURK: So our strategic ally are our friends in Iraq. We support the
Government of Iraq. We support a unified federal – a unified federal Iraq
that is strong and that is prosperous and that is at peace with itself and
with its neighbors. So obviously, we have deep relations in the Kurdistan
Region – in Erbil, in Sulaymaniyah, with all the Kurdish parties – and I
think that is something that goes back many, many decades and is something
that will continue. But we’ll also continue working, of course, through the
Government of Iraq, within the Iraqi constitutional system, to support a
unified and federal Iraq.

QUESTION: A couple of questions. First, have you sorted out your differences
with Turkey regarding last week’s panel? There was statements from the State
Department. And in that panel, you kept mentioning Idlib as a safe haven for
al-Qaida in Syria. And it’s not on this map, obviously, but when you are done
with these nine points on this map, does the coalition have any plans for
Idlib in the future?

And the last question is regarding Bashiqa in Iraq. As far as I know, when
there was this problem about the Turkish presence in Bashiqa, and you guys
brokered some sort of a deal between Baghdad and Ankara, and the condition
was that Mosul will be liberated. Since we are there, can you confirm that
Turkish presence is coming to an end, and are there still Turkish troops in



that region? Thank you.

MR MCGURK: A lot of complex questions there – (laughter) – if you know these
issues. Yeah. So I did a 90-minute panel and about 30 seconds of the panel
got some attention. I think it was very badly mischaracterized. I think we’ve
spoken to this, as I mentioned, and I mentioned in most of my public remarks
we have worked very closely with Turkey to help seal the border. I mentioned
in the battle of Kobani working with the Turks to open up that corridor for
the Kurdish Peshmerga and the Euphrates Shield Operation. All these things
are very important.

At the same time, this problem of foreign fighters is a problem for all of
us. So 40,000 foreign fighters that came to join ISIS came from 110 countries
all around the world. They came through Turkey. And that is a problem. This
is very important. That’s not just a problem for Turkey. That’s a problem for
these – what we call the source countries too. So if you have 4,000 people
coming from Tunisia, 4,000 coming from Saudi Arabia, the Tunisians, the
Saudis, all these countries have to do work to make sure that they do all
they can to stop the people traveling. And through our coalition, through our
coalition working group on foreign fighters, we’ve done an awful lot to help
close down those routes. I give the Saudis tremendous credit. I give the
Turks tremendous credit in working on this problem.

Idlib province is a serious problem. It is a haven now for al-Qaida. And I
think what my remarks reflected is that this is a problem, as we’ve done when
it comes to ISIS, that we have to work together with Turkey and with our
other partners to deal with this problem. So – and I think over the coming
weeks we’ll be having those conversations.

On the question of – you asked about Bashiqa. What was your second question
in between?

QUESTION: It was Bashiqa.

MR MCGURK: Yeah. So Bashiqa is an issue between the Government of Iraq and
the Government of Turkey. It is our position that we want the Government of
Iraq and the Government to have very strong ties. I think Prime Minister
Abadi has had a number of phone calls with Prime Minister Yildirim and with
President Erdogan, very constructive calls, and I am confident that we can
get this issue worked out in a way that helps improve the relations between
both of these important allies and that therefore helps improve stability in
this important part of the world.

QUESTION: So —

MS NAUERT: Let’s do your last question.

MR MCGURK: Yeah, thanks.

MS NAUERT: Thanks, Brett. Let’s move on.

QUESTION: (Inaudible) today the Syrian Observatory for Human Rights reported
that negotiations are taking place between coalition force, U.S. forces, and



a Syrian opposition force called Maghawir al-Thawra to create a national army
in the southern side of Hasakah city. Can you comment on this? And if it’s
the case, why did the U.S. withdraw arms from the Free Syrian Army?

Another question, please. Do you know the Lebanese army is about to launch an
operation against ISIS? Does the coalition intends to lend air support to the
Lebanese army in its fight against ISIS?

MR MCGURK: Many things there I just – I’m not going to comment on, including
a report from the Syrian Observatory which I haven’t seen. And when it comes
to Lebanon, we had a very successful visit from Prime Minister Hariri here.
And he had public remarks with President Trump, and I think I’d let those
remarks stand on their own. But Lebanon is a critical ally that we want to
see succeed.

QUESTION: Can I – I had to leave for a second.

MR MCGURK: Matt.

QUESTION: Can I – just you – someone probably already answered this. And if
you have already answered it, then don’t bother; I’ll just look at the
transcript. Did someone ask you about what the Secretary said about
stabilization, rebuild the basic – or not rebuild but restore basic utilities
and then —

MR MCGURK: Yeah, Matt. I went into that in some detail.

QUESTION: No, no, no. Then Iran. If that’s what you’re going to do, why are
you confident that you’re not leaving a vacuum that the Iranians will
exploit? If you’ve answered it, don’t —

MR MCGURK: So I didn’t get into an Iranian element, but I think our focus,
don’t – don’t dismiss the importance of stabilization. What stabilization
means is setting the conditions for people to return to their homes. It means
water, electricity, sewage, rubble removal, demining. And what we find is
that as people return to their homes – in Anbar province alone, for example,
you have a million people who were displaced from ISIS who are now back in
areas that used to be under control of ISIS. These are fairly sophisticated
people in some of these areas. You see life return to the streets. You see
the markets full. You see the schools open.

And so as you help with stabilization, you see the elements set in place for
people to return. And I mean, all I can say is the numbers speak for
themselves. Two million Iraqis who were displaced are back in areas that used
to be controlled by ISIS. So —

QUESTION: I get that. But you’re seeing the Iranian influence vastly greater
now, are you not?

MR MCGURK: You’re seeing the Iranians kind of flood the market with some of
their products and things. And I think the long-term bet – and it’s something
we’re talking with the Iraqis about – we have GE doing multibillion dollar –
these are all private deals, not done by the U.S. Government – private deals



about long-term electricity generation in Baghdad. That’s being done by
General Electric. We have some of the best American oil firms helping to
regenerate some of the fields in the south, helping to capture flare gas and
export it to Kuwait – the kind of things that make a tremendous, tremendous
difference. That’s being done by American firms.

QUESTION: And you see that in Syria, too?

MR MCGURK: Again, Syria long term – long-term reconstruction of Syria is
really dependent upon getting a credible political horizon on the table. As I
mentioned, Matt – I think you might have stepped out – until there is that
credible political horizon, the international community is not just going to
– will not be coming to the aid of – to reconstruct Syria. That’s just the
reality.

QUESTION: Thanks.

MS NAUERT: Thanks, everybody. Have a great weekend.

MR MCGURK: Thank you.
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The United States is deeply saddened by reports of the execution of Syrian
blogger and activist Bassel Khartabil by the Syrian regime. We extend our
deepest and heartfelt condolences to his family, friends, and loved ones.

The United States expresses its outrage over the repeated acts of brutality,
including torture, and extra-judicial executions, conducted by the Syrian
regime. The Assad regime bears responsibility for the widespread suffering,
death, and destruction it has inflicted on its own citizens.

Every day, courageous individuals work to recover from the devastation the
Syrian regime has wrought, and the United States will continue to stand with
them as Syrians work towards a negotiated political settlement that brings an
end to the conflict.
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